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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of May 25, 2006

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Jameel called the regular meeting to order at 8:15 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Jameel, Lentz, and Maturo


Absent:
Commissioners Hawawini and Hunter


Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune and Community Development Technician Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Lentz moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and unanimously approved.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

None.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Jameel said there were no written communications regarding any items on the agenda.

OLD BUSINESS
1. CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:   3708 Bayshore Boulevard; Use Permit UP-3-05, Use Permit to use existing paved park lot (in addition to existing warehouse) as contractor’s storage yard; Oro Holding, Inc., applicant & owner; APN 007-350-100 & -110


Senior Planner Tune said the applicant is seeking a use permit for a contractor’s storage yard within a paved parking lot occupying about 1/3 acre of the one-acre site.  He noted the yard will be open weekdays and an occasional Saturday, with one full-time, on-site employee and one to two drivers.  He added that the yard is already screened by a chain-link fence with plastic slats.


Senior Planner Tune reviewed the findings necessary for granting a use permit.  He noted a 30-unit condominium project was approved for the parcel to the south, but it will be separated from the subject property by a landscaped yard 40 to 60 feet wide.  The General Plan land use designation for the site is subregional commercial/ retail/office, which includes contractors.  


Senior Planner Tune advised that under state law, the Planning Commission must take action on the application at this meeting.  Senior Planner Tune said the staff recommends conditional approval of the use permit, with a revised condition to limit the height of any material stored outdoors to 6 feet.  He noted that materials stored to the north of the screened area are located off-site and should be removed.  He added that failure to comply with the conditions would be grounds for revocation of the use permit.


Commissioner Lentz asked if the applicant has been cooperative with the City.  Senior Planner Tune said the Commission deferred action at two previous meetings because the applicant was not present to answer questions.  He noted the applicant does not seem to be taking a proactive approach to comply with the recommended conditions in advance of the Commission’s action.  He explained that this is the reason the staff report emphasizes the importance of compliance with the conditions.


Community Development Director Prince stated that the City does not want this site to become a zoning enforcement problem.  He noted the City’s past experience with outdoor storage sites indicates that these uses can become eyesores if applicants do not comply with the adopted conditions of approval.

Commissioner Maturo asked if the materials on the adjoining property had been removed.  Senior Planner Tune stated that the materials have not yet been moved.  He suggested discussing this with the applicant.


Commissioner Maturo asked if the applicant had obtained sign permits for any of the signs shown in the picture.  Senior Planner Tune responded that no sign permits have been issued.


Chairman Jameel asked how the staff will enforce the conditions.  Senior Planner Tune explained that enforcement is an ongoing concern for the Community Development Department.  He said the Planning Commission typically imposes conditions on approvals of use permits.  He noted the City’s code enforcement officer inspects properties and documents compliance.  If the applicant fails to comply, the City goes through a notification procedure, sets a deadline for compliance, and, if compliance is not forthcoming, refers the matter to the City Attorney for legal action or brings the use permit back to the Planning Commission for revocation.


Chairman Jameel opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Joe Gilmartin, Oro Holding, Inc., applicant and owner, said he had no problem complying with any of the conditions recommended by staff.  He noted the signs will be taken down if there is a problem.


Senior Planner Tune clarified that no permit is required for the “for sale” sign, but any other signs require sign permits from the Community Development Department.  Mr. Gilmartin stated that he was not aware a sign permit was required.  He added that he will comply with the City’s requirements.


Mr. Gilmartin noted that the existing building will screen materials stored between the building and hillside at the back.  He asked if this would be permissible.  


Commissioner Lentz observed that the problem seems to be the materials stored off-site.  Mr. Gilmartin said the off-site materials will be moved.  He added that the proposed use is the same as what the previous owner was doing, and when the current owners purchased the property, they were not aware that a use permit would be required. 


There being no members of the public who wished to address the Commission on this matter, Commissioner Lentz made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Maturo, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Lentz said he was not comfortable with allowing the applicant to store materials behind the building without setting a height limit.


Director Prince drew attention to the picture in the staff report showing a view of the site with the gate open.  He said the site plan indicates there is limited space behind the building for storage, and he questioned whether there was sufficient space to accommodate the volume of stored material.  He suggested asking the applicant about the anticipated volume of material proposed to be stored between the building and slope.  Director Prince added that staff would not have a problem if the material is indeed screened by the building.


Commissioner Lentz asked if a 10-foot height limit for that area would be acceptable to the applicant.  Mr. Gilmartin stated that the building is taller than 15 feet, and the property slopes upward from Bayshore Boulevard, so even 6-foot stacks might be partially visible.  He suggested that another fence might be the best solution.  He added that the material stored in back is all large timber.


Chairman Jameel noted that landscaping along the fence could enhance the screening.


Director Prince advised that the Planning Commission has the option of imposing a time frame on the use permit to see how well the arrangement works.


Commissioner Lentz said he liked the idea of a one-year permit.  He proposed allowing a higher level of storage behind the building but requiring storage piles in the front to be no higher than 6 feet.


Chairman Jameel expressed concern about the fire safety of storing large piles of lumber.  He asked if the staff checked with the Fire Department.  Senior Planner Tune responded that comment sheets are routinely sent to the Fire Department on all applications, and no concerns had been raised by the Fire Department regarding this item.  He cautioned that the Planning Commission should not delay action on the application.


Director Prince suggested adding a condition requiring compliance with the Fire Code as enforced by the Fire Department.  


Chairman Jameel commented that a fire hydrant or some other fire safety measure should be installed.  He asked if the stored lumber was pressure-treated.  Mr. Gilmartin said he did not believe there was any pressure-treated lumber on the site.


Chairman Jameel proposed granting the use permit for a one-year period, adding the fire safety conditions suggested by Director Prince, and limiting storage behind the building to 10 feet.


Commissioner Lentz noted that moving the material stored off-site will lessen the overall visual impacts.


Chairman Jameel asked if the City can require the applicant to move the off-site materials before issuing a use permit.  Commissioner Lentz observed that the recommended conditions require the materials to be moved within 60 days.


Commissioner Lentz asked if the materials could be moved within 30 days, and Mr. Gilmartin confirmed that 30 days was feasible.  Commissioner Lentz proposed changing Condition E to 30 days instead of 60 days.


Commissioners agreed that materials stored in front of the building should not exceed 6 feet; they determined that a 15-foot height limit would be appropriate for the side of the building.


Commissioner Maturo made a motion to conditionally approve the use permit with the revised conditions limiting stored materials to 15 feet beside the building, requiring Fire Department inspection, 30 days to move the off-site materials, and setting a one-year term for the use permit.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.

NEW BUSINESS


1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  100 Kings Road; Tentative Parcel Map Application TPM-1-06; Tentative Parcel Map to combine 4 unrecorded lots into one 7.847+/- sq. ft. building site with grading for 615+/- cubic yards of cut and 50+/- cubic yards of fill, and request for waiver of the requirement for a final parcel map; Tom Gelzleichter, applicant & owner; APN 007-410-120 & -130


Commissioner Lentz announced that he would not participate in the discussion or voting on this item because he lived within 500 feet of the subject property.



Chairman Jameel proposed continuing the matter to the June 8 meeting due to lack of quorum. 


Senior Planner Tune recommended allowing public comments before continuing the matter.  He said the issue currently before the Planning Commission is the staff recommendation for a Mitigated Negative Declaration for the project.  He noted the applicant is planning to construct a single-family house on a lot larger than 7,000 square feet.  He stated that an environmental review of the project concluded that with some minor mitigation measures, there will be no significant environmental impacts.


Chairman Jameel opened the public hearing and invited comments from audience members.


Steve Waldo, owner of the adjacent property, said the plans call for removal of one large oak tree that sits atop a 15-foot high cut in the slope.  He noted it would not make sense or be safe to build a house under the tree, given its location, and he recommended allowing the applicant to remove the tree.


There were no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter.


Chairman Jameel noted that the public hearing will be continued to the next meeting.


2.
PUBLIC HEARING:  (55) Industrial Way; Use Permit UP-4-06; Use Permit for outside storage of truck trailers and equipment on northern end of vacant lot (2-year extension of Use Permit UP-3-03); FedEx Freight West, applicant; Eddie Ho for Sierra Hotel Management Corp., owner; APN Ptn. 005-312-070


Senior Planner Tune said the previously approved use permit for storage of tractor-trailers at the north end of the vacant lot at 55 Industrial Way had expired, and FedEx Freight West is requesting a two-year extension.  He noted the yard is screened by a 6-foot-high chain-link fence with slats.  Staff recommends that the existing gate in the northwest corner of the fence be required to be repaired within 30 days.  The City Engineer recommends a condition requiring that all trailers and equipment be stored only within the fenced enclosure to preserve on-street parking for other uses.  Senior Planner Tune recommended conditional approval.


Chairman Jameel opened the public hearing.  He noted the applicant was not present, and there were no other members of the public wishing to speak.


Commissioner Lentz made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Maturo, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Lentz moved to conditionally approve the use permit as recommended by the staff.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and unanimously approved.


3.
PUBLIC HEARING:  50-58 Cypress Lane; Use Permit UP-5-06, Freight forwarder expecting approximately 6 trucks per day (weekdays only, 5 a.m. to 10 p.m.); Tom Norton and Patty Wong, FedEx Trade Networks Transport & Brokerage, applicant; Sharon Finch, RREEF, for Cabot Industrial Venture, owner; APN 005-180-080


Senior Planner Tune said FedEx Trade Networks wants to operate a customs brokerage out of the existing office-warehouse building, which would include some freight forwarding, requiring a use permit.  He noted trucking activity would occur on weekdays between 5:00 a.m. and 10:00 p.m., and only six trucks per day are expected.  Half the trucks would be 24-foot delivery vans, and the other half would be 48-foot-long trucks.


Senior Planner Tune reviewed the findings necessary for a use permit.  He noted the General Plan encourages a mix of uses in Crocker Park, but the Municipal Code limits the percentage of total floor area in Crocker Park that can be occupied by freight forwarding uses.  Senior Planner Tune advised that this proposal would fall within the allowed cap.


Senior Planner Tune said the site is currently nonconforming in terms of required parking.  The applicant will have approximately 50 employees on overlapping shifts, and only 47 parking spaces are available.  To avoid potential conflicts between parking demand and truck circulation on the site, staff recommends requiring the applicant to revise the parking lot to provide 50 parking spaces.  To encourage employees to use alternatives other than driving to work, staff recommends requiring the applicant to participate in the Crocker Park shuttle program.


Senior Planner Tune noted the use must comply with City standards for freight forwarders.  He said this means configuring the truck circulation area to accommodate on-site turnaround so vehicles do not need to back in or out of the site.  This maneuvering area should not conflict with required parking, and trucks loading and unloading should not block access to parking spaces.  Senior Planner Tune indicated that the 24-foot trucks will not have problems accessing any of the docks; 48-foot trucks will be able to access the second dock without any problems but would have difficulty accessing the other loading docks.  Accordingly, he said, staff recommends restricting 48-foot trucks to the second dock.  Senior Planner Tune recommended conditional approval of the use permit.  He drew attention to the revised parking improvement plan attached to the staff report.


Commissioner Lentz asked if any freight forwarders in Crocker Park were closer to residential dwellings than this proposal.  Senior Planner Tune said there is a very small operation at 100 North Hill that was approved by the Planning Commission a number of years ago.  Commissioner Lentz asked if there had been any complaints about loud noises in early morning hours.  Senior Planner Tune responded that the City had received no noise complaints.  He said most complaints have to do with glare or truck parking.  He suggested asking the applicant for more information about the nature of the truck traffic anticipated in the early morning hours.


Chairman Jameel opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Andy Henry, managing director of operations, FedEx Trade Networks, introduced Ernest Sully, general manager in charge of operations at the site.  


Mr. Henry stated that FedEx Trade Networks does not anticipate much truck traffic in the evening or early in the morning, although staff people will be present.


Commissioner Maturo asked if the staff’s recommended condition restricting 48-foot trucks to one dock was acceptable to the applicant.  Mr. Henry responded that the condition was acceptable.  He added that there will be some large trailers, but they will not be any problem.


Chairman Jameel asked if the parking lot could be reconfigured to accommodate 50 parking places.  Mr. Henry stated that FedEx Trade Network leases the property.  He noted the lease is currently under negotiation and FedEx Trade Networks will request that the owner make the necessary improvements so a use permit can be obtained.  He said he did not anticipate any problems with that requirement.


Commissioner Lentz noted that Condition E refers to hazardous materials, and he asked if FedEx Trade Network anticipated bringing hazardous materials onto the site.  Mr. Henry replied that hazardous materials are currently not accepted in any of FedEx Trade Network’s facilities.  He added that all cargo handlers are trained to screen for hazardous materials before accepting deliveries.


There being no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Maturo made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Maturo moved to conditionally approve the use permit as recommended by the staff.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


Community Development Director Prince suggested that the Planning Commission hold General Plan workshops on the Thursdays between regular meetings, so normal business can continue to be conducted at the regular meetings.  He proposed starting the workshops at 6:00 p.m.  


Chairman Jameel recommended limiting the workshop meetings to no longer than three hours.


Director Prince suggested having a workshop at the June 1 meeting as planned, and then implementing the alternate-Thursday schedule after that.


Chairman Jameel commented that having workshops on alternate Thursdays will address his concerns about the length of meetings as well.


Commissioner Lentz observed that it might be helpful to have a joint meeting with the PB&R Commission to discuss their proposed revisions to the recreation element of the General Plan.  Director Prince said Parks and Recreation Director Skeels and the chair of the PB&R Commission will be attending the meeting on June 1.  He added that if the Planning Commission proposes changes beyond what the PB&R Commission recommends, the staff will convey that information to the PB&R Commission, and a joint meeting can be arranged if necessary.


Commissioner Lentz noted that some people are concerned that the City will eliminate some of the policies and programs in the General Plan.  He said he expected the review process to strengthen rather than weaken the General Plan.


Director Prince advised that the only items likely to be deleted are those already accomplished.


Chairman Jameel observed that people are very concerned about the Baylands, and it will be challenging to keep discussion focused on other aspects of the General Plan.  He acknowledged that the Baylands project raised many issues that will be addressed in the General Plan.


Director Prince noted all developments have to be found consistent with the General Plan, so it is important to update the General Plan so it reflects current conditions.


Commissioner Lentz commented that there may be more interest in the General Plan update because the Baylands project is moving forward.


Commissioner Lentz commended the staff for the General Plan presentation and explaining the update process so clearly.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioner Maturo noted some people who spoke at this meeting suggested that the City provide more interactive workshops rather than public hearings, and she asked about the possibility of changing the format of some meetings.  


Director Prince said people might not understand that some workshops are intended as study sessions for the Planning Commission to review and discuss specific information.  He noted there is a distinction between meetings focusing on policy analysis and review and meetings intended to solicit feedback from the public.  He added that there will be opportunities for more public interaction and charettes when the land use element and the 13 subareas are addressed.  


Commissioner Maturo suggested calling the workshops study sessions on future meeting agendas so people understand they are not intended as roundtable discussions.  Other commissioners agreed.


Director Prince commented that people should also be encouraged to attend meetings of the Open Space and Ecology Committee when the open space and conservation elements are discussed in more detail.  He noted the Open Space and Ecology Committee spent considerable time on Baylands EIR scoping, and some of the recommendations resulting from that process will apply to the conservation element.


Commissioners talked about the process to be followed at the June 1 meeting.  Director Prince said he envisioned the Planning Commission reviewing policies by grouped subject matter, considering the revisions proposed by the PB&R Commission for that group of policies, and then taking public comment before moving on to the next set of policies.


Commissioner Maturo noted it might be prudent to set a three-minute limit on public comments so everyone has an opportunity to speak.  Chairman Jameel suggested finding out how many people want to speak and then setting either three-minute or five-minute limits.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Maturo moved to adjourn to the General Plan Update Workshop on June 1, 2006.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.  The meeting was adjourned at 9:35 p.m.  

________________________________

______________________________

William Prince, Director,



Haji Jameel, Chairman
Community Development Department

Planning Commission

